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MARQUETTE UNIVERSITY 
MEMORANDUM 

 
 
To:  Michael Lovell, Marquette University President 
 Joel Pogodzinski, Marquette University Senior Vice President and Chief Operating 
 Officer 
 Marquette University Board of Trustees 
From:  Michael O’Hear, Professor of Law and Chair, Marquette University Police Department 
 Advisory Board 

Date:  May 23, 2023 
Re:  Annual Report of Marquette University Police Department Advisory Board  

 

 
This report is respectfully submitted pursuant to § 114 of the Advisory Board’s Rules, which 
require
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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
MARQUETTE UNIVERSITY POLICE DEPARTMENT 

ADVISORY BOARD   
 

September 20, 2022 
 

A meeting of the Marquette University Police Department (MUPD) Advisory Board was called to 
order on Tuesday, September 20, 2022, at 2:00 p.m. in Eckstein Hall, Room 255. Due and timely 
notice of the meeting, an agenda and draft minutes from the previous meeting were provided by 
email to each member of the Board in advance of the meeting. Notice of the meeting was also 
posted on the MUPD Advisory Board website. The meeting was open to the public and information 
about the meeting was available to anyone who requested it. 
 
Roll Call. Board members attending the meeting were Michael O’Hear, Chair of the Board and 
Professor, Marquette University Law School; Dr. Meghan Stroshine, Vice Chair of the Board and 
Associate Professor in Social & Cultural Sciences, Klingler College of Arts and Sciences;
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a. Staffing and policing strategies: Hiring remains a challenge for MUPD. Chief 
Hudson is interested in hiring students who might be interested in law 
enforcement. MUPD has four 4 vacancies right now and two police aide vacancies. 
We would like to hire police aides shortly after graduating from high school. 
MUPD also has Dispatcher and Limo driver openings. MUPD continues its 
partnership with Near West Side Partners; the Task Force recommended 
Ambassadors to be on MU campus—we currently have one but are hoping for 
another.  

b. Environmental Design: MUPD will have a portable lighting system in certain off-
campus areas. MUPD has also ordered additional cameras, but supply chain issues 
remain; delivery is estimated in March 2023. Additional lighting is also being 
installed at the 
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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
MARQUETTE UNIVERSITY POLICE DEPARTMENT 

ADVISORY BOARD   
 

November 29, 2022 
 

A meeting of the Marquette University Police Department (MUPD) Advisory Board was called to 
order on Tuesday, November 29, 2022, at 2:00 p.m. at the MUPD, and via Microsoft Teams. Due and 
timely notice of the meeting, an agenda and draft minutes from the previous meeting were provided by 
email to each member of the Board in advance of the meeting. Notice of the meeting was also posted 
on the MUPD Advisory Board website. The meeting was open to the public and information about the 
meeting was available to anyone who requested it. 
 
Roll Call. Board members attending the meeting were Michael O’Hear, Chair of the Board and 
Professor, Marquette University Law School; Dr. Meghan Stroshine, Vice Chair of the Board and 
Associate Professor in Social & Cultural Sciences, Klingler College of Arts and Sciences; Christopher 
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b. MUPD in-service training will be conducted in January 2023.  
c. Recently, MUPD brought in a retired police chief from Texas who provided training 

in servant leadership for MUPD command staff and some MPD personnel. Servant 
leadership philosophy promotes leadership from within, supporting employees and 
making leaders at every level of the department. There are 10 principles – two of the 
most important are listening and empathy. When you deal with people, implementing 
these principles makes for better outcomes. MUPD has utilized these principles for 
years, and this is a formalization of this philosophy in MUPD. 

d. Blue, MUPD’s community engagement dog, continues to be very popular around the 
university.  

e. Adopt-a-hall: volunteer program in which an MUPD officer adopts a single hall. We 
now have at least two officers for each hall on campus. This promotes getting to know 
officers, making residents more comfortable with police, etc.  
 

4. Crime Statistics:  Carrie Peters provided the following crime statistics:  

 
5. Citizen Complaints 

a. There is an MUPD Advisory Board rule that there must be regular updates regarding 
citizen complaints.  

b. There were three complaints filed in the last year – one harassment complaint, one 
unnecessary physical interaction and one that an MUPD Officer failed to take action. 
All three were determined to be unfounded. 
  

6. Miscellaneous Topics 
a. The Chair asked for an update on bodycams. Chief Hudson indicated that MUPD 

applied for a significant grant for bodycams, and received it. MUPD is developing the 
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Personal Crimes  

Homicide 0 1 0 1  

Robbery 14 11 11 4  

Theft from Person 6 2 1 0  

Assault/Battery 38 84 85 7  

Sexual Assault/Rape 1 7 2 0  

Total: 59 105 
99 12  

111  

Property Crimes  

Burglary 34 40 17 1  

Thefts (inc. retail) 290 307 286 1  

Motor Vehicle Thefts 20 132 103 22  

Arson 0 1 0 2  
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policy and will share more details with the Board. MUPD is planning for a soft launch 
in March/April, with formal implementation this summer.   

b. Naloxone vending machines have been proposed by MUSG for the AMU and in each 
residence hall.  There is a nonprofit which provides them free of charge. MUPD will 
follow up.  

c. Chief Hudson reported that, as part of the Task Force on Community Safety, MUPD 
has purchased two large, portable, external lighting units. These will be deployed to 
areas which have criminal activity – as improved lighting can deter crime. 

d. MUPD has been approved to hire a crisis worker/clinician to work with people 
suffering from mental illness, homelessness, etc. MUPD is spending between 5,000 
and 10,000 minutes per month on such incidents/people. Ideally, the unit will start in 
January 2023. It will be one shift/day, but MUPD wants to expand it to 24/7, ideally.  

e. Safety alert texts: Parents can now sign up and receive text safety alerts. They can see 
safety alerts on the Eagle Eye app already, but this is another way for them to be 
informed.  

f. LIMO program. Vans will look different and an app will be used to request LIMO 
rides and see where the LIMOs are in real-time. Recent MUPD hiring efforts for 
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